BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES
Autumn Meeting 
Friday 28th October 2022
at 2.00pm
ABERFELDY TOWN HALL
1 Welcome
The Chair welcomed everyone to our first full in- person meeting after lockdown.
Present: Alan Cory Wright (Auchessan, Chair), Richard Barclay(Innerhadden, vice chair), Morven Frost (Duncroisk, vice Chair), Donnie Broad (Glenlochay Estate), Matt McLauchlan (Boreland), Emma Paterson, Nicola Colquhoun & Ian Dingwall (all Auchlyne), Ainster Smith (South Chesthill), Tim Fison (HPCLT), Graeme Gallimore (Glenlyon Estate), Andrew Warwick (NTS), Alastair Riddell & Joe Wooldridge (North Chesthill), George Eveleigh (Corie Carie),John McNulty (FLS), Steven Macdonald & John Sinclair (Meggernie & Lochs), Jeremy Robinson (Dalchosnie/ Kynachan), Robert Dalglish (Innerwick), Rob La Terriere (Crossmount), Jillian Kennedy (Scottish Woodlands), Iain Hope (Nature Scot), Victor Clements (Secretary)
2 Apologies 
John Campbell- Smith (Borders DMG), Lord Pearson & George Eveleigh (Corie Carie), Jack Frater (Roros), Falcon Frost (Carie Farm), Tom Turnbull (ADMG), Neil McAdam (Garth), Kevin Peters (FLS), Andrew & Kate Duncan (West Tempar), Fred Stroyan (Boreland), John Holland (SRUC), Jez Robinson & Duncan Shaw (Dal/ Kynachan), Lochy Porter (Cashlie), Graeme Anderson (Lower Kiltyrie).
3 Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes were taken as read, proposed by EP, seconded by AJR.

4 Matters Arising
There were no matters arising.

5 Financial Report
The current bank balance was £17,056.52, with ADMG invoice yet to go out.
All subscriptions paid, and no unexpected costs.

6 Health & Safety
No incidents to report

7 Stag season report
Stag culls to date were collated across the DMG, to be re- circulated to members.
Innerhadden had a good season. It was wet, but deer were in good condition.

Auchessan was similar.  More white antlered stags were in evidence, and many stags were noted as feeding all the way through the rut.

Duncroisk had good weights, and shot all the way through the season. It was very wet towards the end. Numbers were good.

Stags were in good condition at Innerwick, although very run towards the end. It was very wet.

Dalchosnie/ Kynachan had a good season, and could have shot more.

Good season at North Chesthill, with good numbers and condition on deer all the way through. The disturbance from walkers had improved a bit this season.

Auchlyne had a very good season, but struggling for numbers. Weather was very poor. Found one dead stag, probably due to fighting.

Meggernie/ Lochs had a good season. Walkers were appearing in different locations to usual, although little disturbance as such.

South Chesthill had a good season, but a bit more disturbance.

Glenlyon Estate had a good season, No real disturbance.

Glenlochay Estate had a good season, lots of young stags, although fewer obvious cull animals.

Boreland had a good season. Very wet, with some disturbance.

Crossmount had a good season, with rut still ongoing as at present.

Corie Carie had a good season, holding a lot more deer than usual. Report a lot of ticks this year.

FLS had a good season, although report a poor rut as such in the forest.

NTS reported deer in good condition.
8 Venison Outlook
Following reports of some disruption in carcass collection ACW contacted the 3 main Game Processors which the group uses- Highland Game, Simpson Game and Hubertus Game and asked for their opinion on the venison market and carcass collection. Two of the three felt that they had struggled with capacity as the majority of the carcasses came at the end of the season. Even though this is not unusual there seemed to be a larger cull come through at this stage.  Even though they had asked suppliers to let them know carcass numbers in advance, little feedback was given. If thought could be given to try and get some deer shot earlier in the season it would also help with this issue.

One processor will be reviewing its collection service to its suppliers not only on larder condition and carcass presentation but also to location and condition of road access. 

Christian Nissen from Highland Game is insisting that all carcasses must be culled using lead free ammo, as they would lose some of his major customers if this was not the case. Dealers are therefore sending out a very strong message re lead, although SQWV standard has not been changed yet to reflect this. The Rannoch Venison Group requires use of copper ammunition.
ADMG had circulated a note to encourage members to tell them about problems, but over- supply in England, ongoing marketing problems to EU, price of fuel etc all seemed to be contributing factors. All encouraged to shoot more deer through the season if possible. 

The stag cull is supposedly up 20-30%, but BDMG cull is more or less the same as previous years.

Very difficult for stalking industry to operate effectively if animals are not being picked up reliably.

9 Habitat Monitoring 2022
DMG members had made a very good effort to monitor dwarf shrub heath back in the spring, with 325 plots completed, and almost all properties with that habitat taking part. There was a lot of variation in impacts, with higher impacts generally where more sheep where present, as has been evident in the past.

During the summer, blanket bog was also monitored, although overall participation was poor, with only 89 plots in total, although the extent of bog is much less than heather moorland. Again, impacts are mixed.

VC to undertake some additional analysis, taking sheep numbers in to account.

DMG to support 5-6 members who did not survey BB this summer to do this in 2023, to get a more complete record. VC to try and source independent cost for doing this.

Overall, DMG capacity for doing this had increased very significantly since 2018, but we were struggling to replace the HIA that SNH had implemented 2008- 2014 and which had given us a good baseline of information, and direction of travel at that point.

10 Woodland schemes
Auch

There has been no further feedback on this scheme.
Glenlochay Estate

GL Estate are planning to plant c 400 ha of additional trees in and around the blocks from their previous scheme, in addition to removing c 1300 sheep from the area. The sheep removal means that almost certainly, there will be no displacement of deer. In reality, the opposite may well be the result, changing the deer dynamic within that part of the South sub area. Two neighbours are concerned about their sheep straying in to Glenlochay, increasing their costs of gathering.

VC had went to see the proposed works with Donnie Broad, and noted how the older trees are now starting to show themselves quite well in the landscape. On the deer front, pro- active management will be required to ensure that the population does not increase too much, and stays within the 10 per sq km target.

Carie Farm/ NTS

Various environmental constraints have meant that the Carie Farm proposal is now around one third of the size of original project, with no planting taking place below the road.

NTS are looking to establish a significant scheme on adjacent ground. The external boundaries will have electrified deer fences, with scope to remove a lot of older fences internally.

There was some concern/ discussion about what number of deer might be impacted in poor weather, as the area was a very good piece of hill, potentially 120-150 hinds. A meeting has been proposed to discuss with neighbours, so that a proper compensation cull can be implemented.
These schemes across 2 X adjacent properties are potentially the most significant woodland creation project within the BDMG area, and they should be considered together.

Carie Farm now have professional deer stalking capacity, and are to remove c 30 hinds from their ground this winter.

Schiehallion

Scottish Forestry were determining whether this scheme should be subject to EIA, but there had been no update on this. BDMG wanted to see an EIA take place, so that the various issues involved could be scoped out properly.

Any other significant schemes?

No other initiatives to report
11 Deer Management Plan
2022-23 Hind cull
A draft allocation of hinds was made across the DMG area, with a small but significant increase proposed for the season. Targets will be circulated to all members.
Ten deer per sq km
This particular recommendation of the DWG report has had an increased profile recently, with agency staff increasingly making publicly funded schemes dependent on having a density less than this, whether it has any relevance to the scheme in hand or not. It is a particular issue within Breadalbane, especially the NE sub group, where spring densities are c 16 per sq km. There has been no approach to BDMG about his, but individual members have had wider schemes frustrated because of it, seemingly without any overall guidance on the subject.

              2023 count

MF & SMacD would co-ordinate foot count as usual, pencilled in for c 1st March. VC to supply maps to all properties taking part.

Nature Scot confirmed after meeting that no helicopter count for Breadalbane was programmed for 2023, but possibly to take place in 2023-24.

Any other significant developments?
Nothing else to report

10 Wider Deer Management Issues

Nature Scot Update
Details about the work of the work of the Strategic Deer Board can be found at the link below:
https://www.gov.scot/publications/deer-management-strategic-board-minutes-13-june-2022/
ADMG Comment

ADMG are contributing to a number of important consultations at the moment.

The next ADMG regional meeting is on 6th December, undertaken via Zoom.

11  Next meeting

The next meeting would be on Friday 21st April, 2pm at Molteno Hall.

12  AOCB
John Campbell- Smith was available for witnessing DMQ Level 2 stalks, and can be contact via email from BDMG list.

